National Space Grant Alliance Board Meeting, Washington, DC

July 13, 2010
Board members participating:  Mary Sandy, Yervant Terzian, Chris Brown, Majid Jareidi, Peter Schultz, Bill Garrard, Raji Patel,  JayDeep Mukherjee (by phone)  Guest:  Chris Koehler

Members absent:  John Gregory, Pat Hynes , Dick Henry
Mary opened the meeting and introduced Stu Van Scoyoc of Van Scoyoc Associates who presented a status report on the Congressional and political climate.  He noted the difficulties of the current climate and the atmosphere of extreme bi-partisanship.  A large number of legislators are retiring or leaving office and the mid-term elections will make for significant changes.  There is a limited amount of time with the elections and recess for Congress to conduct its business.  A continuing resolution for the NASA budget is expected again this year.
Award Status

Mary Sandy shared a summary of 2010 Space Grant awards to date compiled by the New York Space Grant.  Delays have been as long as 3.5 months and the chart shows a significant number of lost months for Space Grant funding to states because of the delays.  Sandy noted that the letter from the Board to the Commerce, Justice, Science Subcommittee chairs had been delivered.  A copy was provided for members.  The letter expressed the consensus of the Board regarding general advocacy for the Space Grant Program at the funding level requested by the Alliance for FY 2011.  With persistent issues with delayed funding, she expressed concern  that the funding issue was not mentioned in the subcommittee  letter particularly since the committee wanted that concern expressed.

Jeff Hoffman had requested a meeting with Charlie Bolden for Space Grant directors to brief him on the Space Grant program.  The meeting suggestion grew out of a discussion that Jeff had with Mr. Bolden around the Massachusetts Summer of Innovation Program Kickoff.  Upon follow up, it was noted in a Headquarters scheduling meeting that a briefing had already been requested on Space Grant from the Office of Education and Jeff was asked that the directors give their inputs to Diane Detroye for that briefing.  The plan is to request a  separate alliance meeting with Charlie Bolden and Lori Garver. [Note the decision was subsequently made during the transition meeting to forego this meeting request at this time.]

Mary reminded the group that there is excellent support from Congressman Mollohan and he is a strong advocate for Space Grant.
Chairs Report
Mary mentioned that Richard Berendzen resigned from the Board because DC has not been able to pay its Alliance dues.  This means that DC cannot vote as a non-dues paying Alliance member and he felt it was not appropriate for him to be on the Board under those circumstances.

 She also mentioned that her Congressional testimony from April will be on the Alliance website.

Mary informed us that a small committee was working on a general presentation that will be shared with the Council and then later tweaked for Alliance presentations and briefing. She also talked about building advocacy with other federal agencies. Raji Patel reminded the group about involving DARPA. Mary  mentioned that she has heard that there were strong supporters for Space Grant  at NASA centers.
The need for building Congressional advocacy in the House and the Senate was discussed.  Mary Sandy told the group that Carolyn Fuller will come up with a target list of 10 senators that we will need to focus on for getting their support. Chris Brown reminded us that there is a need to build strong advocacy within NASA. Mary talked about various ways to inform congressional delegates about SG activities. Some examples are:

-send newsletter to your congressmen and senators
-invite members and their staff  to Consortium  events

-tabulate data corresponding to congressional districts impacted by your Consortium and share that data with each legislator so they will see how you are making a difference in their district.
Minutes of the June 9, 2010 Telecon
Chris Brown moved to accept the minutes. Majid seconded.  All present voted for approval.
Treasurer’s report 
Majid informed us that he will talk to the Alliance chair regarding the investment of Alliance funds. The plan is to put the funds in an insured interest bearing account
DC Space Grant Request
There was a discussion on the request of the DC Space Grant about their Alliance dues. The DC Space Grant requested the Board that since the DC Space Grant was able to get the meeting rooms for the Alliance meeting free of charge and because of the time invested by the DC staff on the Alliance meetings, the DC Space Grant should be excused from payment of Alliance dues. The consensus of the Board was that the Alliance should pay for the meeting rooms. It was suggested that Mary would write a letter to DC thanking them for their services, but explaining to them that the DC Space Grant should still pay their Alliance dues.  
Council Update by Chris Koehler
Chris Koehler informed that Board that his meeting with Jim Stofan was very positive. He also informed that Board that the NASA front office asked for 3 meetings with NASA education and one of the meetings was solely on Space Grant. 
Alliance Presentation to Charlie Bolden and others
Mary Sandy went through the draft presentation slides that will be shown to Charlie Bolden and other individuals and organizations for Space Grant advocacy. There was a discussion on the arrangement of the slides. Raji Patel suggested more information on the Summer of Innovation program.  The consensus was to get feedback from the Council and then let the sub-committee look at it carefully later.
Bylaws Inconsistencies
Bill Garrard brought to the Board’s attention  an inconsistency discovered by Bill Byrd in the By-laws regarding the proxy vote.  The two sections which appear to be in conflict are as follows:
Article IV Section 1 Members 

“Each member will be represented by their respective designated representative, the Director of the Space Grant Consortium. In the event that a member’s designated representative is unable to attend a meeting of the Alliance, the designated representative may designate an alternate who shall have all the powers and duties of the designated representative.” 

Article V Section 11 Manner of Acting 

“Voting by proxy shall not be permitted” 

It appears that these two statements are contradictory. The first appears to allow voting by proxy and the second forbids it. 

The Alliance should decide if they want voting by proxy as was allowed in the past. Yervant commented that voting by proxy should be allowed but the request should be accompanied by a memo to the chair of the Nominating committee.  Mary Sandy wanted clarification whether the proxy request should go to the Chair of the Alliance or the nominating committee. The consensus was that notification should go to the chair of the Alliance. It was also decided that Bill Garrard will work on the wording and the Alliance Board will vote at the next telecom.
Next Alliance telecom

It was decided that the next Alliance telecom will be held on August 9, 2010 at 3pm
The meeting was adjourned.

